
MEMORANDUM: 
 

To: University Community 

From: Dr. Robert T. Smith, Chancellor 

Date: November 14, 2024 
 

Re: Agenda – November 15, 2024, LPC Meeting 
 

The LSUS Planning Council will meet on Friday, November 15, 2024, at 2:00 p.m. on the third floor of the Noel Memorial 
Library. The meeting is open to all members of the university community.  

 
1. Chancellor, Chair: Robert T. Smith 
2. Provost and Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs: Helen Taylor 
3. Vice Chancellor for Finance & Administration: Shelby Keith 
4. Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs: Demitrius Brown 
5. Associate Provost: Helen Wise 
6. Chief of Staff: Kim Ramsey 
7. Associate Vice Chancellor for Community Engagement: Kenna Franklin (absent) 
8. Faculty Senate President (or Assign): College of Education & Human Development: Cassandra Williams (absent) 
9. Faculty Representative: College of Business: Amin Saleh (absent) 
10. Faculty Representative: College of Arts & Science: Marisa Connell 
11. Dean of Graduate Studies: Sanjay Menon (absent) 
12. Dean, College of Business: Mary Lois White 
13. Dean, College of Arts & Sciences: Tibor Szarvas 
14. Dean, College of Education & Human Development: Dennis Wissing (absent) 
15. Dean, Noel Memorial Library: Brian Sherman (absent) 
16. Senior Associate Vice Chancellor/Dean of Students: Paula Atkins 
17. SGA President (or Assign): Devesh Sardad 
18. Staff Senate Representative (or Assign): Business or Student Affairs: Angela Burton 
19. Chief Information Officer: Scott Hardwick 
20. Director, Human Resources: Robert Lindsey 
21. Director of Alumni Development: Jazmin Jernigan (absent) 
22. Director, University Athletics: Lucas Morgan (absent) 

Ex-Officio (Non-Voting) 
• Executive Director, LSUS Foundation: Laura Perdue (absent) 
• Director, Media and Public Relations: Erin Smith 
• Executive Assistant to the Chancellor: Brandy Hayse 

1. Welcome (Smith) 

Chancellor Smith welcomed everyone and thanked them for attending the LPC meeting. 
 

2. Approval of minutes from October 14, 2024 LPC meeting  
 
Minutes from the LPC meeting on October 14, 2024 were approved as distributed.   

 
3. Early Fall 2025 recruitment numbers and process changes (Demi Brown) 

 



Chancellor Smith asked Demi Brown to discuss Fall 2025 enrollment.  
 
Demi Brown stated he wanted to use this opportunity to help everyone see how enrollment happens. Adding, the 
data is important, but how do we get to these positive results consistently?  The last admissions report did have 
some good early news. Demi thanked Admissions, Matthew Culpepper, Recruitment, Financial Aid, and Media 
and PR. They all take part in producing the numbers.   
 
Shelley Moore and Erin Smith reported on enrollment marketing with encoura. 
    

  
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
  



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  



Encoura Dashboard – digital campaigns 
 
KSLA Dashboard – mobile gaming and streaming audio 

 
  



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chancellor Smith thanked Shelley and Erin and gave kudos to their teams. Adding, the things your teams are doing 
are clearly having an impact on enrollment.  

 
4. Proposed revisions to the BoR Funding Formula (Shelby Keith) 

 
Chancellor Smith stated the Board of Regents has been working on a new funding formula. He asked Shelby Keith 
to please report on this. 
  
Shelby Keith started by saying the bulk of formula funding dollars comes from undergraduate face-to-face. All of 
the efforts made by the enrollment and marketing teams will directly impact our funding from the Board of 
Regents. Every 10 years the formula funding model is reviewed, and potential changes are made. In October the 
systems all received a proposal to review and give feedback. Since various systems have presented modifications. 
These have been reviewed and a new potential proposal has been created and sent out to the systems for review. If 
the systems agree to this proposal over the month of November, then the Board of Regents will move to adopt the 
new proposed formula in December. If there are no cuts in the amount that the legislature allocates for funding, 
then the new formula will be used. If there is a cut in funds, then they will revert back to the original formula. 
Shelby reported on what the formula entails and the 52 data points. 

  



 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chancellor Smith thanked Shelby and added that LSU solicited input from LSUS at every point of this 
conversation which was really good. Given where we are and where we are increasing next year we will be even 
better.  

 
5. Review of low-completer programs (Helen Taylor) 

 
Chancellor Smith handed the floor over to Provost Helen Taylor to discuss low-completer programs.    
 
Helen reported the Board of Regents examines our completion rates. Now that we have the 3-Year Plan in place 
we have to report on low-completer programs. The Board of Regents is looking for a 3-year average of 8 
completers in a STEM undergraduate program and 10 completers in non-STEM program. These numbers are the 
same for LSU and LSUS. We have 7 programs identified as low completer. For these, we have to offer a plan and 
justification for the Board of Regents of why these programs should not be terminated. The Chancellor and Provost 
have met with the departments where each of these 7 programs are housed to share strategies and encourage them 
to look at pathways to increase numbers. We know we will terminate the sociology program but will keep the 100 



and 200 level classes for General Education. Departments have been asked to get their plans to Provost Taylor for 
review by December 5th so they may be forwarded to LSU Provost Haggerty for review by December 15th. 
Finalized plans are due to the Board of Regents by January 15th.  

 
Chancellor Smith stated that a continual process of improving recruitment, eliminating barriers, and increasing 
retention will help with keeping our enrollment up.    

 
6. Report of The Hub Committee (Kim Ramsey) 

Chancellor Smith stated the HPE – Hub project was moved to Priority 5 funded last year. We are now working to 
get the project moved to Priority 1 funding. In preparing we put up a taskforce chaired by Kim Ramsey to look at 
what was originally proposed for that space and see if that is still what is needed.  
 
Kim thanked the committee members—Kim Ramsey (Chair), Paula Atkins, Michael Bell, Jonathan Cockrell, 
Nathan Dunams, Lucas Morgan, Dalila Salazar Morningstar, Devesh Sarda, Emmanuel Sims for their time and 
hard work over the last 10 weeks. 
 
Per the Chancellor’s charge, the HUB Committee has reviewed the existing plans for the "HUB" and discussed 
necessary revisions to align with the evolving needs of our campus. The committee also drafted and deployed a 
student-centered Health and Wellness Support Survey, which yielded 646 complete responses, to evaluate 
preferences on the topic. Based on the feedback and the committee’s deliberations, the following recommendations 
were made:  

 
SURVEY-DRIVEN KEY AREAS OF INTEREST AND RECOMMENDATIONS:  Fitness Facilities & 
Classes, Health Clinic & Medical Services, Mental Health Support, Nutrition & Dietary Support, Support for 
Remote Students, Recreational & Social Activities, and Improved Awareness & Communication.   
Kim noted that most of these services are already being provided on campus.  Therefore, it appears that is a need to 
develop clearer communication strategy to ensure students know where and how to access available resources.  
 
PROPOSED REVISIONS TO 2022 HUB PLANS – see below. 

• Plaza Phase: Introduce a portable stage in the main entrance area of the HUB for flexibility, hammocks 
for outdoor relaxation, and a shaded multipurpose space for events. In addition, design or develop the 
space between the UC and the HPE so that there is a connection between the two buildings.  

• Recreation Area: Relocate weight equipment from outside the locker room to a larger space. Add a 
hydration station or juice bar. Create a separation between treadmill and court areas with plexiglass and 
revise one court to three to accommodate more activities. The HUB should have a dedicated entrance by 
the check-in desk, with multiple exit points. The laundry room access point needs review. The recreation 
area requires a comprehensive management plan.  

• Basketball Locker Rooms: Lockers have already been purchased. Consider incorporating a sauna in this 
set of restrooms or in the new set of restrooms.  

• New Restrooms & Showers: No changes. Consider the potential of incorporating a sauna in this set of 
restrooms or in the Basketball locker rooms.  

• Dance Studio: Rename this space as the "Cardio Room" to reflect a broader fitness focus.  
• Multipurpose Room: Convert the current weightlifting room into the health clinic or a multipurpose 

space for activities such as nutrition classes, meditation, and health workshops.  
• Competitive Weight Training Room: Switch this space with the multipurpose room to provide better 

building flow.  
• Lounging, Relaxation, & Study Spaces: Lounging options such as couches in hallways and outdoor 

hammocks around the HPE. Students expressed a need for spaces to relax and manage stress, such as 
meditation rooms, nap areas, and even rage rooms.  

• Corridor: Review the corridor with the architect.  
 
ADDITIONAL CONSIDERATIONS  
Additional considerations are to review recommendation with architectural expert; examine the feasibility of 
structured management for the facility, to potentially include the need for additional staffing; explore the 



possibility of fitness release time (Rob Lindsey commented that this request has been tabled for now); provide 
additional affordable & nutritious food and drink options on campus; and build outdoor courts. 

 

 
 

Kim also noted that some of the key areas and services that the students expressed of most importance to them in 
the survey are already in place and are currently offered by student life and counseling.   

 
Erin Smith asked if this plan would take away from the athletes' current space. Kim responded no; this will all be 
new space.  

 
Shelby Keith discussed how the plan includes resolving the restroom access issue for events happening outside 
when the building is closed. 

 
Chancellor Smith thanked the committee and added if we want to grow our face-to-face enrollment this project is a 
must.  

 
Rob Lindsey mentioned exercise release time has been discussed in Staff Senate.  
 
Demi Brown mentioned things to think about is staff readiness for the opening of this space. Paula Atkins is doing 
some learning to prepare us for when we implement. 
  
Shelby Keith said the original proposal is broad enough to minor make changes. The question is whether 9 million 
will be enough to fund the project once it moves to Priority 1.  
 
Erin Smith asked about the health center. Chancellor Smith said the health center project is ahead of the Hub 
project. It will be different funding. The Hub is about 2-5 years out. 

  



   
7. Update on Quality Enhancement Plan (QEP) development (Helen Wise) 

 
Helen Wise reported that the QEP is finalized and will be the focus of the Spring Campus Kickoff. The topic is the 
Quality of Instruction at LSUS. This will be our 5-year improvement plan. Helen added that reaffirmation is not 
one committee and referred to the following.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Helen gave thanks to everyone who has contributed to the QEP and introduced Ty Anderson the new Coordinator 
of Institutional Effectiveness.   

 
Chancellor Smith closed with that we are looking for a clean report.  

 
8. Status of Strategic Plan  

 
Chancellor Smith reported that the draft is out for comment. The comment period goes through Tuesday, 
November 19th and then we will make changes. This plan has to be completed before the end of the year for 
SACSCOC. Thank you to the strategic plan group for pulling it together.  

 
9. Comments from the audience 

 
Chancellor Smith opened the floor for comments from the audience.  
 
Amanda Lewis asked how research is being measured for the funding formula. Chancellor Smith stated they are 
using our research expenditure dollars.  
 
Amanda Lewis asked how are 4 and 5-star jobs being tracked. Shelby Keith and Helen Wise explained that they 
are being tracked according to degree programs and actual job placement in Louisiana.    
 
Cindy Maggio asked if we track exits. Helen Wise said we do with a survey, but it has a terrible response rate.  
 
Jennie Bynog asked does dual enrollment count for funding?  Chancellor Smith and Shelby Keith stated yes. We 
get completion credit if a full-time freshman student has completed their first math and English credit.  
 
Matthew Culpepper asked how the Board of Regents is looking at the low-completer numbers. Provost Taylor 
stated they only look at graduate numbers. Shelby Keith added that they do have a data point that gives different 
weights on how long it takes for completion for the funding formula.  



 
Rob Lindsey reminded everyone to complete their annual benefits. Enrollment ends today. Thanksgiving food 
drive goods will be picked up on Wednesday. Service award nominations end Wednesday, November 20th and 
should be sent to Jennifer Issac.     

 
10. Next scheduled LPC meeting: TBD 

 
 

11. Adjournment 
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